SFAC/RF/Reps Meeting 
Sacramento
August 22, 2014

Minutes
Participants:
	SFAC
	Affiliation
	Political Representatives

	Bill Wickman 
	SFAC Spokesperson
	Senator Feinstein

	Steve Brink
	CFA
	

	Grace Bennett
	Siskiyou Co Board
	Congressman LaMalfa

	Marcia Armstrong
	Siskiyou Co Board
	Brenda Haynes

	Dennis Garton
	Tehama Co Board
	

	Sean Moore
	Tehama  Planning
	

	Randy Hanvelt
	Tuolumne Co Board
	

	Sean Curtis
	Modoc Co Farm Bureau
	

	David Brock Smith
	Curry Co Commissioner
	Congressman McClintock

	Ken Kestner
	Lake Co Comm
	Kimberly Pruett

	Dave Eggerton
	ElDorado 
	

	Pat Kidder
	CA Fire Safe Council
	

	Frank Stewart
	State Fire Safe Council
	

	Simon Hare
	Josephine Co Commissioner
	

	John Rachor
	Jackson Co Comm
	US Forest Service – Regional Office (R5)

	Sylvia Milligan
	ROC
	Randy Moore – Regional Forester

	Dick Wright
	Shasta Co Coord Council
	Barnie Gyant- Dep Regional Forester

	Roger Jaegel 
	Trinity County
	Deb Whitman – Director Nat Res Mgmt



	Mark Luster
	SPI Community Relations
	Stephanie Gomes – Leg Affairs

	Mark Lathrop
	SPI Community Relations
	Deb Whitall- Social Scientist

	Ray Haupt
	Siskiyou Co Elect
	Diane Craig – Nat Res Mgmt

	Gerry Hemmingson
	DelNorte Co Board
	

	
	
	Forest Service – Regional Office (R6)

	Judy Pflueger
	Trinity Co Board
	Jerry Ingersoll – Acting Dir – Nat Res Mgmt

	Tim Beals
	Sierra Co
	Shoni PilipFlorea – Leg Affairs

	Paul Roen
	Sierra Co Bd
	Mia Enzer – Regional Partnership Coord

	Dave Rhodes
	CCFRFM Trinity
	

	Sue Kupillas
	Communities for Healthy Forest, Inc
	Forest Service

	Javier Goirigolzzarri
	CHF
	Dave Myers – Shasta-Trinity For Supervisor

	Lee Paterson
	CHF
	Barbara Drake – Rim Fire Team Leader

	Wes Melo
	CHF
	

	John Roen
	Sierra County
	

	John Sheehan
	Quincy Library Group
	

	Dave Maurer
	State Sen Gaines
	

	Jack Sweeney
	El Dorado Co
	

	Mark Shaffer
	Honey Lake Power
	

	
	
	


This meeting emphasized the importance of the interaction between the SFAC and the Regional staff for both Region 5 and 6 and by working together, the SFAC wishes to continue inter-acting with our Political Representatives on issues that affect the management of our public lands.  Mr. Moore indicated that he values these meetings as an avenue to listen and discuss issues with counties and the public.  Even though issues may be contentious at times, he values our discussions and exchange of ideas and information.  Kimberly Pruett of Mr. McClintocks staff voiced the value that these meetings and the SFAC group have provided to and for Mr. McClintock in addressing public land issues and legislation.  Kimberly also thanked the Forest Service for the their effort in addressing the American and Rim fires and the salvage efforts.  She commended Randy, the Regional Office and Forest staff for the timely work and efforts made to salvage a portion of the fire.  Kimberly says over the last four years she has seen a better response to the general citizenry through the efforts of SFAC and in general.  Kimberly highlighted the current legislative efforts with specific language changes on the Equal Access to Justice Act, which she feels are critical to the effort for increasing the Pace and Scale of ecosystem restoration.  
There was a brief discussion on the current fires and how fire teams and local representatives need to work closer together and Randy emphasized that fire teams are trained and are using this local knowledge.  Back burning was an area of concern with many in the audience and how this practice is coordinated with the local representatives and knowledge before it is used.

The main talking points centered on;
1. Social and Economic

Deb Whitall and Bill Wickman discussed the status of the combined SFAC and Regional Office staff efforts with the development and remaining work to be done on the S/E emphasis for Forest Plans and individual projects.  Bill W emphasized the importance of the effort will have on providing a meaningful Purpose and Need in projects as well as the opportunity for Counties to participate in the objection process.  The SFAC expected outcome will be to have an analysis document that evaluates the Human environment with the ecological factors to better determine the total impacts of a project instead of the current ecological only analysis.

Deb Whitall went through the Forest Service process and their development of S/E factors to date. Deb discussed the 2012 Planning Rule and the need to look at S/E within the plan updates.  The initial three early adapter forests are looking at the roles and contributions of National Forests and this will be a part of the vision process.  Deb also highlighted the Notice of Intent will be coming out for the three Forests and that S/E will be a part of process and requested that we take a look and comment.   In the Ecological Intent document in relation to this update effort, there is a S/E section that Deb also asked people to look at and comment.  It was put together by Jonathan Kusel and Steve Wilzinski.   Deb then discussed the upcoming S/E roundtables that SFAC will be taking the lead with CSU Chico.  During this discussion, individual SFAC members voiced a concern about:

a.  The current paper that outlines the S/E roundtable process does not emphasize any potential negative consequences of projects on S/E, only what are the “unique roles and contributions of national forests to local communities”
b.  A concern that the current wildfire situation needs immediate discussion and S/E consideration knowing that the Forest Plan updates will likely take at least 10 years to complete.

c.  Not enough emphasis on the impacts as they relate to a projects objectives in relation to catastrophic wildfire and S/E.  Concerns were voiced about impacts to air, water and recreation and other areas in relation to catastrophic wildfire that are S/E issues.

e.   Concern that even if S/E issues are addressed and analyzed, environmental issues will still trump those.  Bill explained that the effort should result in a better balance and analysis between the two elements and that it should also provide counties and communities the opportunity to become more involved in the NEPA process and have information to support or object on individual projects.    

f.  In Oregon, the BLM has held similar meetings for updating their strategies and there are no strategies that address fire but more towards recreation.

g.  Bill W emphasized that the planned roundtable does have a specific discussion topic on catastrophic wildfire and hopes that the voiced issues will be covered and S/E issues come out of that session.  Shoni also stated that the eastside of R6 has started similar S/E issues discussions and would work with Deb to pursue working together with R5.

h.  Want to assure that these roundtables will not just be another “meeting” and no tangible results will come out of them.

i.  Where will the first roundtable session be held, Susanville was proposed, but not a final decision. The group needs to decide where the initial session will be held.  In addition, will the effort be financially backed.  SFAC leadership needs to hear about both location and support so we will move forward or not.

j.  Jack Sweeney emphasized the importance of these sessions and that it is critical to support this effort, both in numbers and financing, so that our counties and communities will finally have some equal footing in relation to the environmental concerns as well as better support the Forest Service in project planning.

k.  Need to bring reality to the current White House statement that the fire issue is due to climate change and thus ignoring the real issue as it relates to restoring the health to our forests and environment which will lead to a reduction in losses due to catastrophic wildfire.

l.  Representatives from Communities for Healthy Forests stated that they will host a session in Oregon.    

2. Increasing Pace and Scale

a) SFAC emphasized the willingness to work with the Forest Service to address the areas and issues that are the greatest impact to pace and scale.    

b) Randy Hanvelt, Tuolumne County Supervisor, discussed the current biomass issue and legislation that has been introduced at the State level that would give preference to geothermal and still no specific language that addresses energy from biomass and forest waste.

c) Discussed Emergency Situation Declaration (ESD) - Using this process more and does allow the FS the ability to get NEPA documents out and sales sold quicker.  Even with ESD, litigation (Temp Restraining Orders) are occurring.  However, when the communities and others stand up and support the FS in these efforts, the courts are supporting the sale/project.

Using on most fire salvage efforts.  Seven last year and four this year.  Can they be used on other areas other than fires?  Randy stated that ESD have been used to recover economic value.  Question was raised about fire not the only emergency, but our forests, as stipulated by Sierra County, are also an emergency?  Deb W stated that right now Chief only addresses economic recovery from catastrophic losses.  The question was raised about reviewing and pursuing the ESD authority and language and that the counties and communities should pursue looking into other avenues that the authority could be used for.  Deb is to provide us with the current direction related to ESD's.  Only tied to economic loss due to catastrophic losses.  Only eliminates objection period but does not eliminate any NEPA requirements.

d) Discussed the NW Forest Plan updates and the effort to coordinate with counties and communities to work through this process.

e) Discussed the Farm Bill and elements that are helping; permanent Stewardship authority and ability to treat up to 3,000 acres with a categorical exclusion on areas designated with insect and disease issues.

f) Issue that they do not have enough personnel to do more acres and projects.  Randy indicated that we need to think about entering into a stewardship contract with the county and maybe have the county do the road work or similar partnering.  Need to push the envelope to find ways to get more work done.  Now treating 150-180,000 acres (an increase of 30,000 acres this year) on a good year and need to find ways to get up to the 500,000 in the Leadership Intent.  Asked all of us to engage in the process to look at partnerships with the FS to get more work done.

g) Randy H. asked that we work together on what are the legislative changes that need to be made to assist in this effort.  Look at streamlined processes, more categorical exclusion authority.  Have that discussion together and then have SFAC work towards those changes.

h) Discussed the issues related to litigation.  Randy M. stated that from the agencies perspective, they have to work through all aspects of the current litigation issues and have to look and consideration of all sides of the litigation.  Feels that stewardship contracting could be an avenue that would reduce litigation and increase the acres treated.

i) Randy M. recommended having a working meeting together to find ways to not only recommend legislative change but also ways of working with current legislation and ways that may result in more acres being accomplished.

j) Discussed the Blue Mountain (Eastern Oregon) project and working to accomplish projects on a much larger scale.  To date, sitting with different groups and working towards compromise is resulting in more treatments and work.  Also stated that this has not worked in all geographic areas and with different collaboratives.

k) Biomass and economic issues related with no bids on current sales.  Randy M. stated that given the fire issues and how projects objectives relate to thinning and the current ladder fuel issues, we must address how to treat this material.  Mentioned that R5 is focusing on two large collaborative areas.  Highway 50 corridor and Klamath-6 Rivers are the two areas.  Looking at nano technology with Research for additional ways to treat and remove biomass.  Siskiyou County has been looking at ways to make work as well as markets that can use the product once developed.    

3. Time efficiency.  For future meetings and in-between meetings, develop working groups that will develop alternatives for working together as well as addressing barriers.  This information will be brought to the whole group at the next meeting for all to discuss and work on with the larger group.  

Over-all, we need to continue to pursue ways to improve our meetings and one way would be to  make these meetings more working meetings that provide an outcome and not just general discussion.
For the wrap-up, Randy M. highlighted that even though we often are at odds, there is value in continuing to have these discussions and working together to find ways to accomplish more.

Jerry Ingersoll (R6), felt value in working together and continuing this dialog.

Kimberly thanked SFAC for all the work that they are doing and Mr. McClintock  is concerned with the conditions on the ground and willing to pursue ways of making Congressional change to accomplish more.  She also recognized the good work by the FS on the American fire that has occurred this past year.

Notes taken and submitted by Bill Wickman, Co-Spokesperson SFAC
